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The Saltfork Craftsmen Artist-Blacksmith Association, 

a non-profit organization of amateur and professional artist and 

craftsmen, publishes this newsletter monthly. Our purposes are 

the sharing of knowledge, education and to promote a more gen-

eral appreciation of the fine craftsmanship everywhere. We are a 

chapter of the Artist-Blacksmith Association of North America. 

 Material from this newsletter may be freely copied 

without permission for non-profit purposes. Please credit the 

author and this publication. 

 

Visit our Saltfork Craftsmen Website: 

 It’s not too early to be thinking about 

your membership. All memberships ex-

pire on March 31st unless you have 

paid ahead or are a life time member. 

There is a 30 day grace period before 

you start missing newsletters.  Back 

newsletter WILL NOT be sent if you go 

past the 30 day grace to pay your dues. 

A post card reminder will be mailed out 

during March to help those  that tend to 

procrastinate.  

Check your mailing label if you are not 

sure where your membership stands. 

 We have an election for board members 

whose terms are expiring this year. There will be 

a ballot in next months newsletter. When you get 

it PLEASE fill it out and get it back to us ASAP. 

There are over 300 members in this club and we 

average about 30 ballots each election. I know 

that there are many out of state members that are 

only interested in the newsletter but that still 

leave over 200 instate that should be taking more 

interest in how and by whom this club is run.  

 Many of our board members have held 

their positions for a long time and are now think-

ing it is time to let someone else pick up the ham-

mer and start forging the future of the club.  

 If you would like to help shape SCABA’s 

future by holding a seat on the board, please con-

tact Gerald Franklin and or Mike George to dis-

cuss your qualifications. It they placed your name 

on the ballot, send me something to put in the 

newsletter explaining why you want to be on the 

board and why I should vote for you. 

Diana-copperrose@hughes.net 
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President’s Notes 
 

 

 
Gerald Franklin 

 

 

 During the last Board of Director’s meeting on Dec 17th, the Board began 

work on the slate of candidates for the upcoming Board of Director’s election.  

The Board was unanimous in expressing the need for a large selection of candi-

dates.  We ask you to consider putting your name on the ballot and to serve on the 

board if you are elected.  

Contact Mike George to get on the ballot that will come out in the March newslet-

ter. Even if you don’t put your name on the ballot, please take to time to mail in 

your vote when the ballots come out. 

 

 Unfortunately, I wasn’t able to make the Gloden meeting on the 8th.  But I 

did make the one that Bill and Diana Davis hosted for us at their place on the 15th. 

It was a really good meeting with great turnout.  I’m sure the good weather (for 

January) helped get people out of the house.  Speaking of meetings, there is a sort 

of special meeting on Feb 5th at the Fort Towson Historic Site.  Any of you who 

are Dutch Oven cooks certainly want to make this one.  We don’t have many 

meetings down in the Southeast Region but interest is growing. 

 

 The Statewide Meeting/Picnic has been set for April 16, 2011 at Byron and 

Carol Doner’s place in Norman.  We have had this event at the Cleveland County 

Fairgrounds for the last couple of years but it seems like we have to fight through 

crowds of people who are there for other events.  To beat the crowds this year 

Byron and Carol agreed to have it at their house. We are looking forward to an-

other excellent State Meeting and Picnic and I hope you are able to attend. 

 

 We held a Basic Blacksmithing Workshop on January 29 in Elk City.  There 

were ten attendees who went home with a new set of smithing skills and, hope-

fully, a deeper appreciation of smithing. 

 

 So, in closing, I ask that you contact Diana Davis to get scheduled to host a 

meeting in 2011 and plan on attending as many of our regional meetings as you 

can.  These meetings are where most of our individual teaching and learning takes 

place. 
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 Minutes of the Board of Directors Meeting held online on Dec 17, 2010. 
 

Members present: Dan Cowart, Bill Davis, Byron Doner, Gerald Franklin, Mike George, Bill Kendall and 

David Seigrist.  Also present was Newsletter Editor, Diana Davis. 

 

The meeting was called to order at 7:07 PM. 

 

Item 1: 2011 Board of Directors Slate – Secretary Mike George reported that the following director’s terms 

expire in 2011: Bill Kendall, Bill Davis, Bryron Doner and Mike George.  Each of these directors indicated 

that they would agree to their names being put on the ballot for re-election.  The board was unanimous in 

agreeing that more candidates from the membership should be solicited. Diana Davis suggested that she put a 

request for candidates in the upcoming newsletters.  Mike George offered that we have plenty of time to see if 

anyone is interested but we need to have a slate by mid to late February so that Diana can get it in the March 

newsletter. 

 

Item 2: State Meeting/Picnic  – The Board agreed at the October Board meeting that the State Meeting and 

Picnic would be held at Byron Doner’s house in Norman (not the Fairgrounds as in the past) on April 16, 

2011.  This date and location was firmed up at this meeting.  Mike George volunteered to bring the paper and 

plastic ware.  Food and other items will be arranged at a later date. Byron Doner agreed to contact Mark 

Vaughn to see if he is interested in donating some of the food again this year. 

 

Item 3: 2011 State Fair Support  – The Board agreed that we should support the OK State Fair in 2011.  A 

committee was set up consisting of Byron Doner and Diana Davis to round up volunteers, coordinate set-up 

and tear down, and to formulate a set of rules for our demo area.  It was agreed that no beer would be allowed 

in the demo area. Byron and Diana are to contact Kent Haddick to ask him to serve on this committee with 

them. 

 

Item 4: 2011 Tool Box Project  - After considerable discussion, the board agreed that it would definitely be 

nice if we could get the box and tools done far enough in advance to take the finished product around and 

show it at other events before the conference. We'd have more interest and potentially sell more tickets. We all 

get anxious when it comes down to conference time and we don't even have tools yet.  Byron Doner agreed to 

build the hardware for the toolbox and Mike George agreed to help Byron.  Diana Davis agreed to print and 

distribute the raffle tickets.  Bill Kendall agreed to solicit tools for the toolbox. Gerald Franklin will contact 

Don Garner about doing the woodwork. 

 

Item 5: Library Discussion – Our Librarian is looking at some equipment to mass copy DVDs so that we 

can put four regional libraries out there instead of one. The goal is to make the library more available 

by cutting down on the need to mail DVD’s. We will discuss this more at future board meetings. 

 

Item 6: Workshops – We have two workshops scheduled for 2011 so far – a Basic workshop in Elk City on Jan 

29th and a Touch Mark workshop on Jul 30 at Bill and Diana Davis’ place. We will continue to schedule other 

workshops for the remaining “fifth Saturdays” in the year.  Bill Kendall reported that the anvil repair work-

shop at his shop in Dec was a real success. He has received requests for another anvil repair workshop. Mike 

George expressed an interest in conducting a repousse’ workshop after we make sufficient tools. 

 

The next Board of Directors meeting was scheduled for April 16, 2011 at the State Picnic. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:29 PM.  
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Learn how to make your Little Giant power hammer work harder than ever! 

 
 

Please join us March 18-20, 2011 for our annual Little Giant Rebuilding Seminar!   

This class was first taught by our good friend Fred Caylor of Zionsville, Indiana. We carry on his tradition of 

teaching how to make Little Giants run well and hit hard.  

This 2 ½ day class is a hands-on format. You will help transform a 25 LB Little Giant hammer from functional 

but sloppy condition into a well tuned, quiet, hard working hammer.  Sid Suedmeier, owner of Little Giant, 

will share all his knowledge and experience gained from working with Fred and from 20 years of repairing and 

rebuilding Little Giants. 

An old style 25 LB Little Giant will be rebuilt during the class, and a new style machine will be on hand to 

demonstrate proper assembly and adjustment of both styles. 

The class is held in our shop in historical Nebraska City, Nebraska.  The city has a wide variety of cafes, out-

lets (including Pendleton Woolen Mills), antique and gift shops, orchards, wineries and museums.   

 

 

IF YOU HAVE A LITTLE GIANT, THIS CLASS IS FOR YOU!    

 

 

 

 No experience is required to attend this class.  Past students have ranged from age 15 to 90, and from 

all walks of life. Anyone who wants to learn will benefit from this class. We approach the rebuilding process 

using tools that can be found in the average home workshop. 

  

If you are in the market to buy a power hammer, this class will make you an educated shopper. If you already 

own a Little Giant, or any other brand of power hammer, this class will teach you how to get the best perform-

ance possible. 

  

The class costs $95, refundable up to 7 days prior to the class; advance registration is required.  We limit the 

class to 25 participants.  The class starts at 9 AM sharp on Friday, and usually ends by Saturday evening.  The 

schedule runs Sunday until noon in case we encounter any exceptional problems in rebuilding, and to answer 

remaining questions.  

  

When we receive your registration, we will send you a city map, along with travel and hotel information. 

  

Airports are located in Omaha (45 miles north), Lincoln (50 miles west) and Kansas City (125 miles 

south). 

 

        Registration form of page (5) 
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North East Regional 
Meeting dates 

January 12, 2008 

Host:   Bill Kendall  918-691-2173 

 

February 9, 2008 

Host: Gary Gloden Letter opener 918-321-5015 

 

March 8, 2008 

Host:    Dan Cowart 918-534-0299 

Trade item something for the grill 

Lunch: 

 

April 12, 2008 

Host:   Mark Coatney 

Phone #:  918-476-6755 

 

May 10, 2008 

Host:  State meeting  

Phone #: 

 

June 14, 2008 

Host:  Charlie McGee 

Phone #:918-643-3299 

 

July 12, 2008 

Host: Dwayne Moss 

Phone #:918-260-3267 

 

August 9, 2008 

Host: 

Phone# 

 

Sept. 13, 2008 

Host: Dan Cowart  

Phone #:918-534-0299 

Trade item is a tool to be added to the tool box 

 

October 11, 2008 

Host: 

Phone #: 

 

November 8, 2008 

Host:  Mike Sweany 

Phone #:   918-245-8460 

 

December 13, 2008 

Host: 

Phone #: 

 

 

North West Regional 
Meeting dates 

January 26, 2008 

 

Host: Ron Lehenbauer 

Phone #:(580)758-1126 

Trade item: spoon 

 

February 23, 2008 

 

Host: Ron Lehenbauer 

Phone #:(580)758-1126 

Trade item: fork 

 

March 22, 2008 

 

Host: Bob Kennemer  (tool for cooking on a grill) 

Phone #:  580-225-3361 

 

Shelf 

April 26, 2008 

 

Host: Mike George (pair of small  brackets) 

Phone #: 580-327-5235 

 

May  2008 

Host:  State meeting –No regional meetings 

Phone #: 

 

June 28, 2008 

Host: Charlie Todd 

Phone #:580-242-0105 

 

July 26, 2008 
Host: 

Phone #: 

 
August 23, 2008 

Host: 

Phone #: 

 

Sept. 27, 2008 

Host: 

Phone #: 

 
October 25, 2008 

 

Host: Gary Seigrist 

2011 REGISTRATION 
 

Name:___________________________________________________ 

 

Business name:__________________________________________ 

 

Address:_________________________________________________ 

 

_________________________________________________________ 

 

Telephone:____________________________________ 

 

Email address:______________________________________________________ 

 

PAYMENT 

 Check enclosed 

 Visa 

 MasterCard 

 Discover 

 American Express 

 Number:________________________ 

 Expiration Date:_________________ 

 

 

 

POWER HAMMER INFO 

Brand:_____________________________ 

Size:_______________________________ 

Serial Number:______________________ 

 

 

 

 

 

Please call or email if you have any questions, or prefer to register by phone.  You can 

reach us at 402.873.6603 or Sid@LittleGiantHammer.com 

Little Giant is located at 420 4th Corso, Nebraska City, NE 68410. 
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 Meeting dates: 
 

January 15, 2011 
Host: Bill Davis 

Phone #  580-549-6824 

Trade item: spoon 

 

February 19, 2011 
Host:   Gerald Franklin 

Phone #: 580-252-6002 

Trade item: a critter 

 

March 19, 2011 
Host:  

Phone # 

 

April 16, 2011 
Host: Byron Doner 

Phone # 

 

May 21, 2011 
Host:  Bo Hall 

Phone # 405-485-2690 

Trade item:  

   

June 18, 2011 
Host:  

Trade items  

 

July 16, 2011 
Host: Terry Jenkins 

Phone # 405-476-6091 

Trade item: Fork  

 
August 20, 2011 
Host:  Richard Simpson 

Phone # 405-334-7413 

Trade item:  camp item 

 

Sept. 17, 2011 
Host:  

Phone #:  

 

October 15-16, 2011 

SCABA Conference Perry, Okla. 

 

November 19, 2011 
Host:   Bill and Diana Davis 

Phone #:   580-549-6824 

Trade item:  

 

December 17  2011 
Host:  

Trade item:   

 

 

 The S/C meeting was hosted by Bill and Diana 

Davis at their home west of Rush Springs, Ok. A bet-

ter day in January could not have been asked for. It 

started out overcast with dense fog but the fog lifted 

and it turned out just right. 

 Bill had the forges going by the time the first 

ones started to arrive. He had planned to do a demo on 

making a hawk from a horseshoe rasp so was busy 

getting some rasp ready. 

 I had plenty 

of coffee, cookies 

etc ready for those 

that needed a pick 

me up during the 

morning. With 

plans for stew and 

cornbread for 

lunch. We also had 

several members bring side dishes and deserts for eve-

ryone to enjoy.  

 As many of you know when host a meeting, 

the cook doesn’t get to spend a lot of time walking 

around and visiting with the guest. I would like to 

thank Ken Doner for taking pictures at this meeting 

and many of the others around the state.  

 The trade 

item for this meeting 

was a spoon and 

there were several 

nice examples. The 

spoons are a useful 

item to make and is 

good practice. Most 

will have some 

drawing, punching 

(if you put a hole in the handle) and welding or upset-

ting to get mass necessary for the bowl of the spoon. 

A swage is not necessary but makes the job a lot eas-

ier.  

 Bill and I enjoy hosting meetings and hope that 

everyone has a good time. Our next meeting is in No-

vember. 

 The meeting in February will be hosted by 

Gerald Franklin at his home east of Duncan on Feb 

19th. His trade items is a “Critter’. Gerald will pro-

vide lunch but bring a side dish if you can. Look for 

a map to his place in the back of this newsletter is 

you have never been there before we hope to see you 

there. 

  

South Central Regional page 
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Meeting dates: 
January 8, 2011 
Host:  Gary Gloden  

Phone # 918-321-5015 

Trade item; made from horseshoe 

 

February 12, 2011 
Host: Gerald Brostek 

Phone# 918-687-1927 

Trade item.   Valentine 

 

March 12, 2011 
Host: Dan Cowart  

Trade items: Spoon  

 

April 09, 2011 
Host: Omar Reed at Ft. Gibson  

Trade items:   

 

May 14  2011 
Host: James Maberry  

Phone #: 918-636-7773 

Trade item; cooking utensil 

 

June 11, 2011 
Host: Mike Krudoski  

Phone #:918-789-2484 

Trade item:   

 

July 9, 2011 
Host: Clayton Hall  

Phone #918-605-6241 

 Trade item;  

 

August 13, 2011 
Host: Bill Kendall 

Phone# 918-742-7836 

Trade item   

 

Sept. 10, 2011 
Host: Dan Cowart at Pawhuska, Ok 

Phone # 918-440-0653 

Trade item: Leaf 

 

October 2011 

   State conference 

 
November 12, 2011 
Host:  Matt Goyer 

Phone # 918-272-8424   

Trade item:  

 

December 10, 2011 
Host: Charlie McGee 

Phone #: 918-245-7279 

Trade item: ladle 

  

Gary Gloden hosted the meeting for the NE Region. I 

did not receive any report for this meeting. 

 

Gerald Brostek is hosting the February meeting at his 

home in Muskogee, Okla.  

 Since the Month of February is the Month for 

lovers the trade items is a valentine or anything with a 

heart. 

 Lunch is provided but bring a side dish to help 

out.  

 

Gerald Brostek’s address is 205 N. Anthony, Musko-

gee. I hope these maps help you find your way. 

North East Regional page 
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January 22, 2011 

Host:  

Phone#  

Trade item;  

 

February 26th, 2011 

Host: Mandell Greteman 

Phone # 580-515-1292 

 

March 26, 2011 

Host: Dorvan Ivey 

Phone #:  

Trade item;  

 

April 23, 2011 

Host:   
Phone # 

Trade item: 

 

May 28, 2011 

Host:   
Phone #:  

 

June 25, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #: 

Trade item;  

 

July 23, 2011 
Host:  

Phone #:  

 
August 27, 2011 

Host: Gary Seigrist (Elk City Route 66 Museum) 

Phone #:  

 

Sept. 24, 2011 

Host: Ron Lehenbauer (Fairview Thrashing Bee) 

Phone #:  

Trade item; Fire tool 

 
October  2011 
State conference 

 
November 26, 2011 
Host:   
Phone #:   

 

December 24, 2011 
Merry Christmas 

 

 

There was not a meeting in the North West Region for 

the month of January. 

 Mandell Greteman is hosting the February 

meeting at his place in Foss, Oklahoma. The trade 

items is any forging tool. Lunch is provided but bring 

a side dish.  

 

Directions to Madell Greteman’s place…. 

 On I-40 take the Foss Exit ( exit 53) go north 

1/2 mile to RR track. 2nd street that goes west (left) 2 

blocks-until street dead ends. (That’s all I have) 

I couldn’t find a map so if you need help finding his 

place you can contact him at 580-592-4460 

North West  Regional Page 
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January 1, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #: 

 

February 5,  2011 

Host: Eddie Horton 

Phone #: 580-873-2634 

 

March 5, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #:  

 

April 2, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #:  

 
May 7, 2011 

Host:  

Phone # 

 

June 4, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #:  

 

July 2, 2011 

Host: 

Phone #: 

 

August 6, 2011 

Host:  

Phone #: 

 

Sept. 3,  2011  

Host:  

Phone  

 
October   2011 

SCABA Conference Perry, 

Okla. 

 

November 5, 2011 
Host: open 

Phone #: 

 
December 3, 2011 

Host:  

Phone # 

 

 

 

 

There was not a meeting in the Southeast region in 

January but a nice meeting is planned for February. 

 Eddie Horton will be hosting the meeting at the 

Fort Towson Historic Site. 

 Eddie Horton has a full day of activities 

planned. Mr. Wallace (who is preparing the noon 

meal) will be doing demonstrations/ instruction in 

Dutch oven cooking. If anyone wants to bring some-

thing to cook on the Dutch ovens that’s fine, or if they 

have a special dish, they can bring the ingredients. 

Eddie said he thought he heard rumors that the meal 

was including fresh venison with lots of vegetables. 

Bring a side dish or desert if you can to help out. 

 The trade items is anything used in Dutch oven/

campfire cooking.  

Directions from Hugo, Okla. Head east on US-70  Go 

approximately 16.7 miles east 

Turn Left at N4380 Rd (go 1.7Miles) 

Arrive at Fort Towson Historic Site 

HC 63 Box 1580, Fort Towson, Ok 74735 

 

 

  

 

South East  Regional pages 
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XXXXXXX 

Directions to Gerald Franklins place. Meeting is Feb 19th.  

Barbara Kirk lost her battle with cancer at 11:30 p.m. Decem-

ber 29th 2010. Her husband, Ray has been a member of Salt-

fork for several years and we wish to send him our condo-

lences and prayers.   

      SCABA  



 12 

Upcoming events: 

 
 It’s getting to be that time of the year when we start getting request for members to come and demon-

strate blacksmithing to a group or for a town celebration. I will also post club events here. 

 

 Jimmie Crenshaw sent this in for notification: 

Yale will be hosting the civil War Reenactment of Round Mountain once again. The event will be on Febru-

ary 18-20 2011. The 18th will be no charge to the public, several local schools bring their students out on a 

field trip. There will be no charge to venders/demonstrators. I have been informed that most times the reen-

actors are looking for camp life items, cooking tools ect. I have committed to set up to do demos. But my 

health has not been the best this past year and my skill level has not developed to the level that I am com-

fortable with. Also I have very few tools. I would like to invite demonstrators to set up for this event. If they 

would like to bring their tools and use my anvil and forge that would be great. If interested or for more in-

formation contact me at 1-918-387-2851 or cell 1-405-334-8933 or one of the event coordinators number is 

1-918-387-4252 ask for David. They usually have a big turnout for this event. 

 

 SCABA picnic… 

 This year the SCABA picnic will be held at Byron Doner’s home in Norman. The reason for the change in 

location is that the fairgrounds was booked for every weekend by the flee market people. If you have any 

ideas for a demo, contest etc. or want to help with any portion of the meal, let Byron Doner know ASAP so 

plans can be finalize in time to get them in the newsletter. 

 

 Norman Medieval Fair will be held on April 1,2 and 3rd. If you are interested in this type of reenacting 

contact Terry Jenkins for more information.  

 

 Jim Carothers sent this one in with a request for members to come and help celebrate. 

2011 Rural Heritage Festival at the Cherokee Strip Museum in Perry Oklahoma. 

This family event will be held Saturday, April 30. The museum is on the west side of Perry just off I-35 on 

Fir Ave.  Take I-35 exit No.  186 (The north Perry exit) and turn East on Fir Avenue. Look for the museum 

on the north side of Fir across from Braums. In addition to the outdoor smithies, there will be a number of 

children’s events. (including a May Pole). Past events have included antique tractors and stationary en-

gines, a rope maker, a sign maker that used branding iron letters, a cow trail camp site, a chuck wagon 

cooking demo. And classes in the one-room school house. Saltfork members and their families are welcome 

to join in the fun. Bring your portable forge and tools or just show up and share the forge and anvil with 

me. I should have a fire going by  9 A.M:  things usually wind down around 4 P.M. 

 

 Muskogee Castle Medieval fair is held each weekend in May. If you need information you can contact 

Terry Jenkins. 

 September 1st is the Poor Boys Tractor show in Fletcher, Okla. Diana Davis usually handles this one day 

event but if anyone wishes to come and help it is appreciated. 

 September 24th is one of the days for the Fairview Threshing and John Deer Show. Ron Lehenbauer is 

hosting a meeting in the Blacksmith shop there on that Saturday. The trade items is a fire tool. Plan to at-

tend the meeting and enjoy the many tractors and other vendors on site. 

 SCABA Conference is October 15 and 16th with setup day being the 14. It is held each year at the Fair 

ground in Perry, Okla. You will want to book your rooms as early as you can because sometimes we have 

to compete for rooms with the home football games for Stillwater. I have a schedule but haven’t look to 

see if this is one of those years. Doesn’t hurt to book early. Our attendance grows each year.  
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 Reprinted from the Forge Fire Newsletter, Dec 2005 issue. 
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Reprinted with permission from the ABANA publication “The Hammer’s Blow”  



 15 

Reprinted from the Northwest Ohio Blacksmith JAN/FEB 2006 
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Cover Story…. 

 

 Teresa Gabrish is the daughter of Bill and Diana Davis. She is an accountant/bookeeper in Oklahoma 

City during the day but at night she works with Sterling Silver and Gold filled wire to make beautiful wire 

wrapped jewelry and has taught many classes at the SCABA conferences. As many of you are aware the price 

of Sterling silver and gold have gone through the roof so, Teresa has had to find another medium to work with. 

She found she could work with copper and brass in much the same way she had done with the silver and gold. 

The only problem is that copper and brass are not very popular as a jewelry com-

ponent. 

 Teresa got the idea of making a cross from some square copper stock, then 

putting it in liver of sulfur to turn it black. She then buffed it to bring back out 

some of the copper highlights.  

Teresa used many of the same twisting and scrolling methods that are used when 

working with steel but doesn’t have to heat the copper unless she has worked it to 

the point of work hardening, at which point she would need to anneal the copper to 

keep it from breaking.  

 Teresa is a new member to the board for the Oklahoma Gem and mineral 

Society that is based in Oklahoma City, so it was only natural to try to find a 

“ROCK” to mount the cross on. After searching through all the stock at her favor-

ite rock shop “ Arrowhead supply” she settled on a piece of soap stone. And yes 

this is the same stone that welders use to mark on metal. This piece was about 6 

pounds worth of pinkish stone that already had a flat base from where it had al-

ready had some stock removed from it. 

 Once the cross was finished and mounted to the 

stone she started on the rose vine that she planned to 

“grow” out of the rock and attach itself to the cross. The roses were made from copper 

using a miniature version of the rose pattern that many of us use to make roses from 

steel. To get a nice contrast she used  brass for the leaves. There is no welding on this 

piece so each leaf had a hole drilled in it so that the copper wire could be inserted. Be-

cause of the method for doing these, she had to start at the end and work back to the 

main vine. A thin copper wire was attached to each leaf and then a group of three or 

five leaves were twisted together to make a branch, and 

so forth working back attaching roses and leaf groups 

until you have the vine. 

 The vine was attached to the 

rock using some small holes drilled 

into the rock and some special adhe-

sive made for jewelry manufacturing. 

 She worked most of the weekend dur-

ing our meeting so she could have it 

finished for a meeting of the Gem and 

Mineral Society the following week 

and also because she already had 

someone speak for it. She is already 

planning her next one. She has made a 

arrangement to obtain an Amethyst Cathedral (large hollow rock 

with amethyst crystals inside) that she plans to make a cross and 

rose vine to attach to. Maybe she can bring it to the conference to 

put in the gallery if it isn’t sold by then. 
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Reprinted with permission . 
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